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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

     MINUTES

     January 10, 2013
Approved by: ___________________

Date: __________________________

Board Members Present: Arthur Keown, Chairman; Richard Deschenes; Jeffrey Fenuccio; 
                                         Michael McGovern; Brittanie Reinold, Associate Member.
Board members absent:   Gerald Page

Secretary:                         Lynn Dahlin

All others in attendance:  Terry and Tammy Anyon; John Burns; Attorney Stephen Rodolakis; John Couture, Building Commissioner
7:30pm – Public Hearing Continued
5 Old Providence Road

Terrance Anyon

A. Keown requested that the continuance be tabled until the end of the meeting giving the petitioner time to arrive with his updated site plan.

R. Deschenes motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded, and the vote unanimous to move the public hearing to the end of the agenda.

R. Deschenes steps down from the Board..
Leland Hill Estates 

Project Update

John Burns explained that the guard rails, fences and returns were in place across the bridges, but not completed in other areas due to additional work needing to be done prior to the installations. The Board was reminded that the work was bonded as well.  J. Couture was concerned with an exposed eleven (11) foot drop next to house # 57 that he wanted to see addressed due to safety issues. 
J. Burns questioned removing approximately (40) feet of guardrail and placing a fence in the area of the drop off.  John Couture noted that guardrails were in place for vehicles and the fence should be in place for life safety. His request was for the fence to be extended without any removal of guardrail. 
There was further review of the site plan regarding the guardrail issue and sidewalks.  The Board would review all areas in question during a site visit.  
M. McGovern suggested that in future it would be helpful to the Board to have any proposed changes submitted on a highlighted plan which would make discussion much simpler.  
The approved models have garage depths of between 20-22-ft. Mr. Burns requested that the Board allow 24-ft deep garages for all plans affected including the affordable's.  There would be no changes in setbacks but they would be extending the garage out (2) more feet toward the front. A. Keown questioned negative effects to the driveway areas and was told there would be none. J. Burns stated that in interest of fair disclosure he had built a couple of the homes already with the (24)-ft. garage. It was found after the model was built that the garages could only comfortably house a Volkswagen or Prius model car. 
Atty. Rodolakis stated that the approved plans were concept plans and were not meant to tie the Developers hand. He noted that the Board could contact Toni Hall from DHCD who informed him that she had never heard of a Developer having to come back to get permission to improve a plan. It was requested that Mr. Burns be allowed some flexibility without having to come back in front of the Board.  A. Keown responded by saying that Toni Hall was welcome to attend a meeting.
J. Couture noted that he had concerns with flexibility as the decision calls out for (1) model only to be used as a four bedroom home (Plan C) as well as only (10) of them throughout the whole project. After having deviated from the plan of one of the already sold homes (not model C) an additional bedroom had been created.  A doorway was altered making a study a bedroom which was confirmed by the new homeowner who said she was happy because she really needed that 4th bedroom. As for the depth of the garage he had no issues other than noting that any increase in width would make the already tight neighborhood tighter. 
J. Fenuccio had a concern with footprint expansions. It was presumed that future homeowners would be coming back to request variances for accessory structures.  He wanted to avoid a predicament where the Board creates un-equal open space on these already tight lots. Mr. Burns responded by saying that he felt that the Board would not see much of a difference with the requested changes.
J. Fenuccio made it clear and wanted it understood that any door changes on a study or the turning of unfinished space into living space would be considered a bedroom. 
J. Couture noted that there was still concern as the decision specifically called out plan “C” as the only  (4) bedroom plan option to be offered and the web site calls out Unit A as a (4) bedroom home as well. 
J. Fenuccio added that he would have no issues with allowing other plans to offer (4) bedrooms as long as it is understood that there be only (10) of these homes throughout the project.
M. McGovern wanted to see what the dimensions were for the proposed footprints because the project had already been granted substantial waivers and huge concessions with the intent that these homes would be modest in size on the small tract of land. It was hoped that the Board could fully understand the ramifications before they decide to make footprints any larger, even if only for a garage.  

Atty. Rodolakis wanted the Board to be aware that Mr. Burns had (3) buyers ready and waiting to act. M. McGovern reiterated his concerns regarding the already made concessions and his not being comfortable acting on the request without understanding it more. He noted that he was not saying no and did not want to hold up sales but felt very strongly about a tight community of homes and making it even tighter.
Atty. Rodolakis told the Board that the approved plans were concept and not architectural plans and the Developer had the right to be flexible. M. McGovern responded by asking why it was then felt necessary for them to be here in which it was responded that The Building Commissioner raised the issue. 
J. Fenuccio requested to see what (3) lots were in question and the site plan was reviewed by all. 
J. Fenuccio questioned if they could move the homes with the extensions (2) feet further toward the back rather than to the front for aesthetics and to alleviate any potential parking issues. J. Burns noted that in other projects they had placed a minimum of (20) ft of pavement between the garage door and the sidewalk in order to achieve what J. Fenuccio was requesting.  J. Fenuccio wanted to see that the homes remain uniformly set back from the street. J. Burns noted that he understood but reminded the Board that he also had to adhere to Conservation Orders as well.
Motion:
M. McGovern motioned, J. Fenuccio to approve an additional (2) ft deeper garage on lots 10, 13, and 38 as requested.
Discussion:

After further discussion it was found that only lot #13 needed the additional relief as the Leland floor plan on lot #’s 10 and 38 already included (24)-ft. deep garages.

M. McGovern amended his motion to “allow a (24)-ft. deep garage on lot 13”.  J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote 4-0 in favor.
B. Reinold questioned why plan “A” was being offered as a potential 5 bedroom on the website, and it was answered that it had been brought to their attention a month ago and had been corrected with their web design firm. When it was noted that the correction had still not been made, J. Burns informed the Board that he would follow-up on it.
Motion:

M. McGovern motioned and J. Fenuccio second to allow all approved models to offer (4) bedrooms as long as there were no more than ten total (4) bedroom homes within the project.
Discussion: The Board, Mr. Burns, and his counsel agreed to offer only Plan A (The Sutton) and Plan “C” (The McInnes) as (4) Bedroom options as the there was limited ability to increase bedrooms within the other 3 Models.

M. McGovern amended his motion to allow Plan “A” (The Sutton) to be offered as a second option for a (4) bedroom home with the understanding and as outlined in the Decision that there can be no more than ten total (4) bedroom homes within the project as a whole. J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote 4-0 in favor.

R. Deschenes returns to the Board
8:20pm - Public Hearing Continuance

5 Old Providence Road

Terrance Anyon

A.Keown entered into the record an affidavit from J. Fenuccio stating that  under the guidelines of MGL ch39 §23D, he had full understanding of this petition after reviewing the meeting minutes therefore able to participate in the evenings proceedings.
T. Anyon provided the Board with the new plan showing the requested setbacks of the proposed garage. The Board had no further questions.
M. McGovern motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote unanimous to approve the variances as requested.

Board Business:
Approval of Minutes:
B. Reinold motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to approve the November 1, 2012 and December 6, 2012 Minutes as read.

8:35pm – Meeting Adjourned

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn B. Dahlin

Board Secretary
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